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DEPARTMENT OF FINANCE, Division of Customs (DOF, Customs) 
Audit of the Division of Customs Service on Assessment and Collection of Excise Taxes for Calendar Year 2013                                    2 unresolved, 0 resolved 
Report No. AR-14-01, Issued September 29, 2014   
(Link to Audit Report: http://opacnmi.com/resources/files/reports/audit/Customs_AR1401.pdf) 

 Findings Recommendations Current 
Status Agency Response 

A3. Failure to hold cargo 
of delinquent 
taxpayers. 

DOF, Division of Customs Service should 
strictly adhere to its policy of holding future 
cargo until outstanding balances are 
satisfied.  If cargo is released without the 
full payment of outstanding taxes or without 
the approval of a payment plan, adequate 
documentation and approval by the Director 
should be maintained in the files.  
 
 

Unresolved Customs’ Response:  
An Authorization to Release Cargo form was created to justify the release of 
cargoes for taxpayers with outstanding arrears. This form is to be used when a 
taxpayer has issues, such as off island check payments, tax disputes or other 
justified reasons. The authorized signatory is the Director or authorized designee. 
 
OPA’s Response:  
OPA reviewed several clearance documents on 12/20/19 and found instances 
where Customs released cargo to consignees with outstanding excise taxes without 
adequate documentation justifying the release and documented authorization from 
the Director. OPA considers this recommendation unresolved and will conduct 
another follow-up review on or before June 2020. 

B2. Failure to collect on 
overdue balances. 

OPA recommends that written procedures 
be developed to immediately pursue 
importers with outstanding receivable 
balances that are greater than 30 days past 
due.  
 
 

Unresolved Customs’ Response:  
The Division will change the process to handle collection of unpaid billings 
administratively, rather than requiring it to refer matters to the Attorney General 
for legal proceedings. SOP will be updated to reflect this change and identify 
criteria/priority for administrative collections action. Billing notices will be 
updated to provide notice regarding administrative collections action by Customs. 
Customs will develop Notices of Tax Lien and Levy. 
 
OPA’s Response:  
OPA considers this recommendation unresolved until billing and collection 
procedures are fully implemented. OPA will conduct another follow-up review on 
or before June 2020. 
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